Public Document Pack



SUMMONS

MEETING OF THE COUNCIL

Wednesday 18 April 2018

Council Chamber, The Forum

You are hereby summoned to a meeting of the Dacorum Borough Council in the County of Hertfordshire to be held in the Council Chamber, The Forum on Wednesday 18 April 2018 at 7.30 pm to transact the business set out below.

SALLY MARSHALL CHIEF EXECUTIVE

SCHALI

TO ALL MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL

Contact: Jim Doyle ext 2222

AGENDA

1. MINUTES

To confirm the minutes of the previous meeting of the council

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

To receive any declarations of interest

3. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

To consider questions (if any) by members of the public of which the appropriate notice has been given to the Solicitor to the Council.

4. ANNOUNCEMENTS

To receive announcements and business brought forward by the Mayor, Leader, and Members of the Cabinet or the Chief Executive.

- 4.1 By the Mayor:
- 4.2 By the Chief Executive:
- 4.3 By the Group Leaders: Any apologies for absence
- 4.4 Council Leader and Members of the Cabinet:

Councillor Williams Leader of the Council

Councillor Harden Residents & Corporate Services Councillor G Sutton Planning and Regeneration

Councillor Marshall Environmental, Sustainability and Regulatory Services

Councillor Elliot Finance & Resources

Councillor Mrs Griffiths Housing

5. QUESTIONS

To consider questions (if any) by members of the Council of which the appropriate notice has been given to the Solicitor to the Council.

6. NOTICE OF MOTION

To consider the following motion from Councillor Guest:

Motion to Council from Health in Dacorum Committee

6.1

"This Council believes that the people of Dacorum deserve the best possible healthcare available. This Council believes that adequate NHS cover is an essential part of the infrastructure required to support the increased house building that is coming to Dacorum.

This Council remembers the promise of 24 hours a day, seven days a week Urgent Care Cover when the Accident and Emergency Department at Hemel Hempstead Hospital was closed in 2009.

This Council supports the Urgent Treatment Centre at Hemel Hempstead Hospital being open 24 hours a day, seven days a week with doctors on call in Hemel Hempstead for all that time, and urges the NHS to open the Urgent Treatment Centre for 24 hours a day, seven days a week, with doctor cover".

6.2 <u>To consider the following motion from Councillor Tindall;</u>

"This Council believes that access to Adventure Playgrounds should be all-year round as they play an important role in the safeguarding of vulnerable children and contribute to the healthy development of all children, and further believes that such provision should continue"

7. WAIVER OF 6 MONTH COUNCILLOR ATTENDANCE RULE (SEC.85 LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972). (Pages 6 - 7)

To consider a waiver of the six month non-attendance at meetings of the authority rule due to the ill health and recovery of a Councillor for a six month period up to 16 October 2018 pursuant to Section 85 (1) of the Local Government Act 1972.

8. BUSINESS FROM THE LAST COUNCIL MEETING

To consider any business referred from the previous meeting

9. CABINET REFERRALS (Pages 8 - 19)

To consider the following referrals from Cabinet:

9.1	CA/034/18	27 March 2018	Two Waters Master Plan
9.2	CA/035/18	27 March 2018	Senior Officer Pay Policy
9.3	CA/037/18 Hertfordshire	27 March 2018	Joint Strategic Plan for South West
9.4	CA/039/18 Annual Revie	27 March 2018 ew 2017/18	Housing Revenue Account Business Plan

10. 18/19 COUNCIL TAX SCHEDULE (Pages 20 - 22)

To provide clarification on the aggregate Council Tax for 2018/19.

11. OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY ANNUAL REPORTS 2017/18 (Pages 23 - 31)

The Chairman of the Strategic Planning and Environment Scrutiny Committee, Councillor Anderson, to introduce the Annual Reports of the Overview and Scrutiny Groups to the Council and certain aspects of the work carried out by the individual committees will be highlighted.

12. OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY REFERRALS

None.

13. CHANGES TO COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIP

To consider any proposals for changes to committee membership

14. CHANGE TO COMMITTEE DATES

To consider any proposals for changes to committee dates

15. EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

To consider passing a resolution in the following terms:

That, under s.100A (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 Schedule 12A Part 1 as amended by the Local Government (Access to Information) (Variation) Order 2006 the public be excluded during the items in Part 2 of the Agenda for this meeting, because it is likely, in view of the nature of the business to be transacted, that, if members of the public were present during those items, there would be disclosure to them of exempt information relating to the financial and business affairs of the Council and third party companies/organisations.

WAIVER OF 6 MONTH COUNCILLOR ATTENDANCE RULE (SEC.85 LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972).

Section 85 (1) of the Local Government Act 1972 requires a member of a Local Authority to attend at least one meeting of that Authority within a six month consecutive period, in order to avoid being disqualified as a Councillor. This requirement can be waived and the time limit extended if any failure to attend was due to a reason approved by the Authority, in advance of the six month period expiring.

Unfortunately, due to illness and ongoing recovery Councillor Michael Clark, Apsley and Corner Hall Ward, has not been able to attend any Council or Committee meetings since the Development Management Committee meeting on 16 November 2017. A formal request has therefore been made for an extension to the six month rule to be approved in his respect.

Section 85 (1) of the Local Government Act 1972 states that "if a member of a Local Authority fails, throughout a period of six consecutive months from the date of their last attendance, to attend any meeting of the Authority they will, unless the failure was due to some good reason approved by the Authority before the expiry of that period, cease to be a member of the Authority." Attendance can be at any committee or sub-committee, or any joint committee, joint board or other body where the functions of the Authority are discharged or who were appointed to advise the Authority on any matter relating to the discharge of their functions.

Councillor Clark has not been able to attend any Council or Committee meetings since the Development Management Committee meeting on 16 November 2017, due to his to illness and ongoing recovery. The Monitoring Officer has received a request for the Council to consider approving an extension to the usual six month attendance rule enabling him to remain in office until he is able to resume normal duties.

Council can only consider approval of any reasons for non-attendance before the end of the relevant six month period, which will be 16 May 2018. Councillor Clark has confirmed that he will not able to attend Council meetings for the foreseeable future and so this request has been submitted to approve an extension of the usual six moth rule.

Councillor Clark was elected to the Council in May 2003 and represents the Apsley and Corner Hall Ward. In addition to full Council he also serves as a member of the Development Management, and the Finance & Resources, Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

Section 85 (1) of the Local Government Act 1972 enables a Local Authority to approve the reason(s) for non-attendance of a Member at any meeting of the

Authority throughout a period of six consecutive months, provided that approval is given by the Authority before the expiry of the six month period.

Although consideration of this matter could wait until the 16 May Council Meeting, that particular meeting is set aside as Annual Council and Mayor-making and it is considered more appropriate for the matter to be considered at this time.

Once any councillor loses office, through failure to attend for the six month period, the disqualification cannot be overcome by the councillor subsequently resuming attendance nor can retrospective approval of the Council be sought for an extension in time.

The Council is asked to approve Councillor Clark's non-attendance at meetings of the authority due to ill health for a six month period up to 16 October 2018 pursuant to Section 85 (1) of the Local Government Act 1972.

Cabinet referrals for Council 18 April 2018

CA/034/18 TWO WATERS MASTER PLAN

Decision

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND

That the Two Waters Masterplan Guidance (as set out Appendix 1 of the report to Cabinet) be adopted as a Planning Statement until the new Dacorum Borough Local Plan is in place when it will be adopted as a Supplementary Planning Document.

Reason for decision

To review the Two Waters Masterplan Guidance and recommend to put forward the document for adoption by Council as a Planning Statement

Corporate objectives

Affordable Housing

The Two Waters Masterplan Guidance will help deliver affordable housing through development and sets out guidance for its delivery in accordance with DBC's Core Strategy policy CS19.

Building Community Capacity

The Vision for the Two Waters Masterplan Guidance centres on creating a sustainable community balancing national pressures for delivering housing and development with local needs and sets out guidance for developers and potential developers to regenerate the area and develop in a manner that builds local community capacity.

Delivering an Efficient and Modern Council

The Vision for Two Waters Masterplan Guidance sets out to deliver development that is modern and efficient for the enjoyment of those living and working in the Borough which will be enabled through the guidance provided for development coming forward in the area.

Ensuring Economic Growth and Prosperity

The Two Waters Masterplan Guidance sets out a Vision, Objectives and Guidance to steer development that ensures economic growth and prosperity through high quality mixed use development around transport hubs and in close proximity to the town centre, as well as the provision of improved infrastructure including transport. Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) and/or S106 contributions will enable the provision of improved infrastructure and community facilities that facilitates economic growth and prosperity.

A Safe, Clean and Enjoyable Environment

The Two Waters Masterplan Guidance sets out a framework for the delivery of a safe, clean and enjoyable environment.

Monitoring Officer/S.151 Officer comments

Monitoring Officer:

The Masterplan will provide a framework which can be used to guide development in the area. It should enable a more consistent approach to decision making and thus avoid unnecessary appeals and legal challenges.

S.151 Officer:

No further comments to add.

Advice

Cllr Sutton introduced the report, which had been presented to Cabinet previously and the comments gathered have now been taken into consideration and incorporated into this report.

Cllr Sutton handed over to J Doe to provide an overview of the report. J Doe reminded Members that this covers an extensive area of the town, it covers 124 hectares of land, roughly in a triangle between the Plough roundabout and the two train stations, both at Boxmoor and at Apsley. The work goes back to late 2015 when the masterplan started to be drafted and in that time there have been a number of public engagements, including facilitated workshops, exhibitions and a general public consultation last year. DBC looked at a number of different scenarios for development within the area.

At the heart of the masterplan are 4 key sites, the first around the station and associated commercial property. The second is based around London Road; around the traffic light junction around the area where Aldi and the light industrial units are. Area three is the small piece of land just opposite the traffic lights on Boxmoor Trust land. There are a collection of sites making up site four at Two Waters Road, so the Magic Carwash down to Sunnyside Nursery, including the car dealerships and other land adjacent.

The consultation is extensive, it has raised a number of concerns from residents, which summarised, fall into concerns around; building heights, schooling provision and the future of the Sunnyside Rural Trust site and issues around traffic and air quality.

The building heights have been reviewed along with our consultants, looking at the viability advice and there has been a clear case to review the heights, particularly around the station sites. Members may recall that parts of that site were indicated for development to 8 storeys, and have been reduced to 6 in certain locations.

In terms of the school and the Sunnyside Rural Trust; suitable location for the school has not been identified, due to Council concerns over appropriateness and the issues for Hertfordshire County Council in finding an appropriate site to locate a school. This will therefore need to be resolved as the plan progresses; looking for opportunities over the coming months and years.

Members will note that many of the concerns were expressed that the Sunnyside Rural Trust would be removed from the area, but that is not the case, the site is there for a potential option for location, but as Members will know, the Council owns that site and will take a

decision about what will happen to that site, so hopefully we have been able to cover off those concerns quite effectively.

Traffic – there is a traffic analysis and the developments will have a traffic impact, which will have to be assessed in detail as applications come forward. Key thing is that the majority of the area is in private hands, we own a couple of sites (Magic Carwash & Sunnyside site). It will depend on those land owners to bring forward proposals in due course.

The critical point is, this is an area in need of regeneration and whether we have a plan or not, development pressures will come to the Council, and from an officer perspective we think that the best thing to recommend to you is that you have a plan with which to steer those pressures as they come forward.

The recommendation tonight is that you accept the revised Masterplan which is set out in the report, and that it goes forward to Full Council for final approval.

The report went to SPAR Overview & Scrutiny Committee in October, there were some concerns raised which are referred to in the report, Cllr Anderson as the Chairman of that Overview & Scrutiny Committee addressed the Cabinet.

Cllr Anderson thanked the Chair and stated that there is no issue with the fact that we have got to have a plan; what the purpose of the plan is; and what we are trying to achieve with it. But, speaking on behalf of the committee, they did have quite a few concerns, some of which were paraphrased in the referral. however some were actually said at the meeting and not included in the referral though J Doe and Cllr Sutton were both at the meeting and would have picked up these concerns. He was not convinced that the revised draft, under consideration at this meeting, really covers the issues. He referred to the report and what concerned him was trying to 'park' to one side transport as an issue and saying it will be picked up at the application stage, which in his opinion is too late. He added that we have a very seriously problem with traffic and highways in Apsley, as the Southern gateway to Hemel Hempstead. The road cannot be extended or widened: it is the only means of access to and from the town through a substantial community to the South of the Town; who don't have access to public transport; and that is what has led to the situation of the road being very heavily congested at all times of day. His concern is that further development would actually exacerbate that problem, no matter how hard one tries to restrict car ownership and usage. Regarding the concerns over air quality: we have two out of the three air quality problem locations in the Borough in this triangle, again, his committee was concerned that the issue hadn't really been covered adequately in the proposed plan. Finally, as a personal comment, through participation in previous local planning enquiries, in his experience Local Plan Inspectors have agreed that site 3, on the corner of the traffic lights at Two Waters, was a key green gateway entrance to the town and he personally would have a very serious problem with development occurring on that land. He went on, development of this site is unrealistic and it is not deliverable, which is one of the key indicators we are supposed to be looking at, because it's against Boxmoor Trust's charter. He personally has a specific issue with developing that site, however he was there primarily on behalf of the committee and the concerns the committee had.

Cllr Birnie absolutely concurred with Cllr Anderson regarding transport and his other views. He pointed out that, in para 5.2 on Page 21, there is a statement that there will be

consultation with Herts County Council on the Growth and Transport Plan. He enquired, when? Since it so radically affects all the planning decisions that DBC make; particularly in this area where it is so crucial; and as an ordinary member of the Council, he would like to be a part of whatever consultation takes place, preferably before we have to decide any more major issues or planning applications in this particular area.

J Doe advised that we are not able to give an answer on that as the County Council do not have a programme at the moment. Work on the Growth & Transport Plan has actually stalled at the current time and they have had to rethink it as it covers a wider area; Watford & St Albans as well as Dacorum; and it has been impacted by the recent decision not to fund the Metropolitan Line extension. They are committed to doing a new Growth and Transport Plan, we just have to wait for the new timetable.

The Chair confirmed there was quite a lot in the transport plan about the Metropolitan Line extension that went to the board for consideration last Thursday afternoon. It is very detailed and quite clear from their perspective that it is never going to happen and they are already talking about reallocating the funding towards other schemes (that might have had funding taken away from them to fund the extension, so, in their view, the County should be rewriting that transport assessment on the basis that it will not go ahead. This makes a good deal of difference as it has impacted the viability of other developments.

Cllr Marshall advised that she has a number of different unrelated comments concerning the Plan. She recalled that at the October scrutiny committee every member, bar one, was very vocal about their concerns on the impact of traffic and issues arising from that the availability of parking. It is very difficult to specify what should be done in this sort of document, but she confirmed what Cllr Anderson has said about the strength of feeling of that scrutiny committee. She drew attention to Page 66, developing sustainable travel plans, and the fact that individual developments will be required to deliver sustainable travel plans: She hoped that travel plans will be required as part of the planning process. She hoped that there is an expectation that these travel plans will be required for nearly all of the planning applications. She drew attention to the bottom of Page 326 where there was a comment about the bridge widening on Durrants Hill Road, showing the wrong bridge. In the actual Masterplan she cannot see the Durrants Hill Road at all. The plan doesn't go that far, I am a bit thrown by that comment.

She requested clarity on the number of bridges alluded to in page 75, 78, 81 of the Plan, is that a total of 2 bridges? The Chair asked, if one of the bridges is the one on Two Waters Road, by B&Q? Cllr Marshall advised that page 75 refers to the bridge on Station Road.

J Doe confirmed that Station Road suggestions are more about improving access for pedestrians and cyclists and getting off the highway onto the towpath, it is difficult to navigate at the moment.

Cllr Marshall drew attention to the bottom of page 281 and 282, and read out the comment 'tall buildings at gateway locations could create a fortress appearance to the town, rather than a taller block there should be more creativity in the structure design'. She appreciated that in some locations it is appropriate to have taller blocks, but her concern is the point regarding the fortress appearance. What is the position of the Council if, say, five different

applications come in from five different developers or sites and they are all proposing tall blocks, which if all were built would create the fortress appearance. Would the Council have a legitimate ground to refuse such a tall block on the 4th or 5th application on the basis of the collective mass of those tall blocks giving the fortress appearance? J Doe confirmed that the Council would have ground to refuse. He added that part of having the Masterplan is to try and get sites combined so that you can design sites as a whole, perhaps permitting a focal point for development and then lower concentrations in other areas. The council could proceed as Cllr Marshall is indicating as it will have a design analysis in each case.

Cllr Elliott commented that one of the main things that concerns residents in the area is parking. With new developments, can we impose a minimum parking spaces per flat or bedroom? J Doe responded that we can make those requirements. Our existing plan incorporates a parking standard to work to. There is a separate review on this which will be going to SPAR Overview & Scrutiny Committee, so there will be a fresh set of parking standards across Dacorum. In terms of this development, the brief that has been given to consultants around viability is to assume at least a 1:1 parking provision basis; any 1 unit would have at least 1 parking space. Cllr Birnie commented that his understanding is that our current parking standards were maximum standards? J Doe responded that he is correct: that was the policy of the previous government, however current government policy has changed so they wouldn't necessary be applicable now as they are not supported by national policy so DBC have flexibility to make them minimum standards.

Cllr Harden commented that he was grateful for the consultation on this, especially the concerns from local residents on heights of buildings. He put an opposing view that the taller we make them, the more green space we can save, but he appreciated that you have taken the concerns of residents on board and put in a reduced height. Cllr Harden if a record is kept of the postcodes of those people that have been consulted? S Jayasinghe advised that if consultees provided postcodes then we still hold the information, but for example, at the workshop where consultees registered by email, that information has not been captured.

Cllr Sutton commented that this is a very important area within our local plan; he accept it is a restricted area and that there are some difficulties but it could be an area of exciting developments given the will and with guidance from J Doe's team. He recommended that Cabinet accept the recommendation leading to a good gateway from the West into the town. He is aware that we have issues such as transport, air quality and parking, but let's move forward with this and turn the area into something we can be proud of.

Cllr Tindall advised that like Cllr Birnie he is concerned regarding parking and asked, assuming that if this becomes a plan and the Council agree it, does it means that whatever parking limits we have set out for each of the sites, the developers must then adhere to them? Is it the fact that we have got the parking standards and minimums in a masterplan?

J Doe clarified that parking standards are set out elsewhere, but we are able to ask for a level of parking at application.

The Chair commented that in terms of consultation, our expectations of the number of homes that can be provided in that area have gone down by approx. 700 having listened to the concerns residents had about high buildings etc.

In terms of transport, there is always going to be congestion on the network. With regard air quality, in the longer term this will be dealt with in changing the types of vehicles we drive and that won't be an immediate change, it will take a generation to change such air quality issues. The issue around parking, there appears to be some misunderstanding about what we were saying about our policy. At the moment we do apply our maximum policy and in his opinion we are too soft our resolve to stick to that standard and give in to lower numbers too easily. This masterplan will not alter that, but in terms of taking forward our local plan we need to be more robust about our parking standards. Not being able to park anywhere near your home causes great frustration. We should also be flagging up, where development takes place in areas we already have issues, we should take those issues into account when we are developing the area. If we apply a universal standard across the piece we could be potentially adding to those issues and growing frustration with residents by not tackling the issue, we need to be robust when forward planning.

The Chair asked if Members were happy to support the document. Members agreed and recommended the Plan to Council for adoption.

Voting

None.

CA/035/18 SENIOR PAY POLICY

Decision

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND;

- 1. That the Council adopt the Pay Policy for 2018/19 as set out in appendix 1 of the report to the Cabinet.
- 2. That any amendments to the Pay Policy throughout the financial year 2018/2019 which are required as a result of legislative changes be approved by the Chief Executive in conjunction with the Council's Monitoring Officer.

Reason for decision

To set the Council's pay policy for the financial year 2018/19, as required by Section 38 of the Localism Act 2011.

Corporate objectives

The Council's policies in respect of pay and terms and conditions support all five of the Council's strategic objectives as part of ensuring that services to the community can be delivered to the required standards and with due regard to economy, efficiency and effectiveness.

Monitoring Officer/S.151 Officer comments

Monitoring Officer:

The Pay Policy Statement meets the Council's statutory requirements under Section 38 of the Localism Act 2011 and is therefore suitable for approval by Cabinet and Council.

S.151 Officer:

No further comments to add to the report.

Advice

Cllr Harden introduced the report as the annual policy that has to be brought to Members. There are no major changes this year, though a few minor amendments were set out by M Rawdon.

M Rawdon advised that the changes from last year's Senor Pay Policy are as follows;

- The Council's lease car scheme is being replaced by a car salary sacrifice scheme which is now open to all employees, rather than selected few.
- The 3 essential car user allowances will be discontinued and the previous eligible staff will receive a consolidated increase in their pay equivalent to this amount. The lease car allowances will be consolidated into basic pay for senior officers as of October 2020.
- The redundancy payments have been amended in relation to the changes, reducing from 2.2weeks to 1.5 weeks per year of service based on contractual weekly pay.
- We have also included the gender pay requirement, all employers with over 250 staff are required to publish this, and for clarity the gender pay gap is the percentage difference between average hourly earnings for men and woman. The Council's gender pay gap is detailed in the report, the mean gender pay gap between males & females was 1% and the medium was 8% in favour of women being paid more than males. To conceptualise this, some companies are reporting women are earning 30-40% less than men. Appendix 3 of the report to Cabinet provides some narrative on the gender pay gap. Built around 4 key areas; strategy, recruitment & selection, terms & conditions and the support we provide. A detailed action plan will form part of the people strategy going forward into next year to ensure we continue to support gender parity across all aspects of employment.

The Chair referred to the gender pay gap and asked, with regard Pg 30, Item 14, the figures in 14.1; the 1% pay gap between male and female. It would appear in the first chart that males are only marginally more than females, but in the second chart that switches round to females earning more and makes reference to 8%, but the difference between those two figures is probably more like 15%, so M Rawdon was asked to clarify those figures.

R Smyth clarified, that these are the 'mean' and 'medium' figures.

Agreed by Members and referred to Council for consideration.

Voting

None.

CA/037/18 SOUTH WEST HERTS JOINT STRATEGIC PLAN

Decision

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND;

- 1. That the Council work with the other South West Herts Authorities (Three Rivers, Watford, Hertsmere and St. Albans Councils) and Hertfordshire County Council to prepare a Joint Strategic Plan.
- 2. That a Memorandum of Understanding be progressed as the framework for governing future joint working arrangements and for the final terms of this Memorandum of Understanding to be delegated to the Assistant Director Planning, Development and Regeneration, in consultation with the Planning and Regeneration Portfolio Holder, for agreement.
- 3. That officers progress work on the joint plan and report this to Cabinet and Council for approval at key stages.
- 4. That the arrangements for the appointment of staff to be jointly managed between the five Local Authorities and to delegate to the Assistant Director Planning, Development and Regeneration in consultation with the Corporate Director Finance and Operations and the Assistant Director Performance, Policy and Innovation to make the necessary arrangements and agreement with the other Local Authorities for recruitment, appointment, joint management and sharing of costs and liabilities.
- 5. That the support of Hertfordshire County Council and the Hertfordshire LEP for this process be noted.
- 6. That the recruitment arrangements for an urban design officer, shared with St Albans City and District Council, to provide specialist advice be commenced.

Reason for Decision

To seek support from Members to proceed with the preparation of a South West Herts Joint Strategic Plan and for governance arrangements to be put in place to enable this work to move forwards.

Corporate objectives

The Joint Strategic Plan would set the context for the Council's own Local Plan and together both documents would help support all 5 corporate objectives:

• Safe and clean environment: e.g. contains policies relating to the design and layout of new development that promote security and safe access;

- Community Capacity: e.g. provide a framework for local communities to prepare areaspecific guidance such as Neighbourhood Plans, Town / Village Plans etc;
- Affordable housing: e.g. sets the Borough's overall housing target and the proportion of new homes that must be affordable:
- Dacorum delivers: e.g. provides a clear framework upon which planning decisions can be made: and

Regeneration: e.g. sets the planning framework for key regeneration projects, such as Hemel Hempstead town centre and the Maylands Business Park.

Monitoring Officer/S.151 Officer comments

Monitoring Officer:

The Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) will be the key document to agree the governance arrangements to take the plan forward but officers will need to ensure that it does not fetter the Council's own decision making processes.

The Statement of Common Ground will set the framework and agree key principles and priorities for the Joint Strategic Plan and therefore this should be approved by Cabinet and Council

S.151 Officer:

The Service will need to ensure that the financial risks to the Council of appointing shared staff are adequately mitigated. This will require a robust MoU that provides for the equitable sharing of potential redundancy costs and agreement on the way forward in the event that no funding is allocated by MHCLG beyond that already awarded. This process will need to involve both the Legal and Finance teams.

Advice

Cllr Sutton introduced the report, the intention is to create a Memorandum of Understanding so all five authorises in South West Herts work together to strengthen their own local plans.

It is brought before Cabinet due to the timetable, we are the last authority to consider this at Cabinet level and it has been adopted and approved by the other four Councils already. Cllr Sutton handed over to J Doe.

J Doe added that this is a new high level plan for the five Council area. This report is the first steps in taking joint working between the five Councils and the County Council to prepare a joint plan. The scheme meets new requirement for Council's within a defined Housing area to have a statement of common ground for the proper planning of that area. We have had the Joint Leaders and Chief Executives workshop which was held at DBC on 23 January, organised by Catriona Odell who is advisor to government from the Planning Officers Society that has led to the report coming forward. He also drew Members' attention to the Council's success in drawing down funds from the Planning Delivery Fund, our five Council area got its full award and the feedback we have had from government is that the very best Council's got their award, so this will fund 2 posts moving forward to look at creating a plan and looking at strategic sites when the time is right. The report refers to engagement of East of England Local Government Association, with whom DBC Senior Officers have had discussions about some support from them for the process and we have

now received a proposal for the five authority group to be considered regarding work to be done with Members.

Cllr Anderson referred to the requirement to do this, but expressed personal concern as he feels the strategic market assessment was flawed. He is concerned about developing that kind of working any further when it has been flawed thus far, but it remains purely a concern and he can understand the requirement to do it. He hopes DBC will retain absolute autonomy over our Housing figure; that would be his 'red line'.

J Doe responded, to put Cllr Anderson's mind at rest; we have been doing the strategic housing market assessments and whichever view you take about the integrity of that work, the government is now working to a standard methodology. The Government is saying that the five Council area is what should make up our area for common ground for all planning matters, not just Housing but all planning infrastructure matters within that area.

Cllr Birnie asked, does that leave any scope for reallocation of the actual figures within the greater area? J Doe confirmed yes, there is scope for discussion between the five Council's as the plan progresses. The plan will only move forward with the agreement of all Council's and we will be doing our own individual local plan, which the Council will have full sovereignty over as well. As it stands, none of the five Councils have allocated any land, we are all at similar points in our plan making processes.

Cllr Birnie referred to The Crown Estate along the M1 as an example, which currently belongs to St Albans, could that be renegotiated? J Doe advised that one possible outcome would be to identify strategic locations for a new development, so would have to look at a variety of factors about suitability and so on which cannot be pre-judged until discussions have taken place.

Cllr Marshall suggested that Hertfordshire County Council should be added to recommendation 1 (agreed).

The Chair commented that the development numbers are the most contentious issue. These five authorities are all struggling to achieve the numbers, and the other may feel that Dacorum has got the easier ride in terms of its land capacity. Whether you are prepared to release green belt is another argument, but the fact that we have got it to release, some would feel, gives you the capacity for numbersHe has made clear that as far as he is concerned, sovereignty of the numbers and over the plan remains with DBC, (similarly for the others). The benefits for this scheme is that the infrastructure issues, the major highway implications, health care, A41 doesn't stop at the Watford/Three Rivers boundary; the problems of moving around South West Hertfordshire don't stop at the boundaries, and what we hopefully will be able to achieve between the five collectively is to have a plan which addresses some of those infrastructure issues and makes our ability to get funding for some of those more realistic if we do it as a combination of five with support of the County Council.

Recommendations agreed.

		٠.		
v	റ	tı	n	α

None.

CA/039/18 REVIEW OF HRA BUSINESS PLAN

Decision

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND

That the Council approve

- 1. The updated Housing Revenue Account Business Plan.
- 2. The revised development programme budgets as set out in Section 8 of the report; and the budget for the Martindale Development in Appendix 2 of the report to the Cabinet.

Reason for decision

To review and approve the Annual Review of the Council's Housing Revenue Account Business Plan.

Corporate objectives

Delivering Affordable Housing

Monitoring Officer/S.151 Officer comments

Monitoring Officer:

The annual review provides a robust mechanism to monitor the business plan to ensure that it takes account of changes in government policy, law and the economy and therefore meets the Council's statutory requirements.

S.151 Officer:

Over the coming months the Council should focus on the medium-term development opportunities that will arise following MHCLG clarifying their approach to potentially lifting the borrowing cap. This will need to combine the updated trend for RTB sales and the increased scope for internal use of the 141 receipts.

The development budgets identified in Appendix 2 represent a re-profiling of previously approved budgets.

Advice

Cllr Griffiths introduced the report and advised it is the annual report. The 1% reduction in rents is incorporated into the money we have left to spend. She added that we have another year left on that with no sign of what the policy will be after that. Cllr Griffiths asked E Brooks to add any further comments.

E Brooks highlighted to Members that this is the Annual Review to the Business Plan, the 5th review that we have carried out since the introduction of self-financing in 2012 and drew attention to Section 3.2 of the report highlighting the good work that we have been able to do since introduction of self-financing and the additional resources that the Housing Revenue had. DBC have made some real differences to our tenants homes in terms of improvements

and the latest calculation from our asset management system around decency levels of our stock is that we are over the 90% level now.

He continued to highlight a couple of issues around Section 4, in particular two areas of government policy, one being the sale of high value Council homes which still hasn't been rolled out to all authorities. The advice we've had this year is to not make any assumptions in the business plan for any amount of money we would have to generate under this policy but we will need to keep an eye on this. With regard the issue of Universal Credit; whilst this is still an unknown we have made some assumptions having taken advice, in terms of increasing our bad debt provision. We continue to closely monitor the plan throughout the year with Finance. Another point to raise is in Section 7.2 of the report, highlights the current headroom in terms of borrowing. There isn't currently money in the business plan and that is the main impact of the 1% rent reduction, which has affected our income over a length of time by over £30m but as you can see from the business plan we have headroom, as it stands we could borrow £7.8m and that rises to £22m by the end of year 5, this year would be the time for discussions to start about that. Government have been talking around potential for LAs to raise the borrowing gap and we have made initial contact about that but are waiting to hear back, it is something we will need to consider if we want to continue our new build programme after the next phase. The two tables in Section 8.3 give a summary of what we are left with in terms of the investment programme over the coming years, we still have a healthy investment programme in terms of our current stock.

MGaynor added that whilst there is some difficult news in here, there is a lot of good news as well in terms of the amount of money we are able to invest. To clarify, the government indications of future rent policy are from 2021 are that it will not be a reduction, but an increase of CPI inflation + 1%, which will stabilise the ability to invest in our stock and continue with new build.

Recommendations agreed.

Voting

None.

COUNCIL MEETING

18 April 2018

ITEM 10

SUMMARY



Report for:	Council
Date of meeting:	18 April 2018
PART:	1
If Part II, reason:	

Title of report:	Council Tax Declaration 2018/19				
Contact:	Cllr Graeme Elliot, Portfolio Holder for Finance & Resources				
	James Deane, Corporate Director of Finance & Operations				
Purpose of report:	To provide clarification on the aggregate Council Tax for 2018/19.				
Recommendations	It is recommended that it be noted that:				
	1) For the year 2018/19, the precepts issued to the Council are set out in table 3(a) of Appendix A to this report, by category of dwelling.				
	2) For the year 2018/19, aggregate precepts are set out in table 3(b) of Appendix A to this report, by category of dwelling.				
Corporate objectives:	Setting an appropriate level of Council Tax supports all five of the Council's strategic objectives.				
Implications:	Contained within the body of Agenda Item 9 to Cabinet on 13 February				
'Value For Money Implications'	2018.				
Risk Implications	Budget risk assessment undertaken.				
Monitoring Officer/S.151	Monitoring Officer has no additional comments.				
Officer Comments	Section 151 Officer – This is a S151 Officer report.				
Consultees:	None				

Background papers:	Council Tax Declaration 2018/19 - Agenda Item 19, Council 21 February 2018
	Budget Report - Agenda Item 7, Cabinet on 13 February 2018
	Council Tax Base - Agenda Item 9, Cabinet on 12 December 2017

COUNCIL TAX 2018/19

BACKGROUND REPORT

Summary

- 1. This report provides clarification of the aggregate Council Tax precepts for 2018/19.
- 2. Tables 3a and 3b of the Council Tax Declaration 2018/19 report (agenda item 19, presented to Council on 21 February 2018) contained Council Tax precepts by category of dwelling for all precepting and billing authorities in the Dacorum area.
- 3. Rounding to the value of £0.01 contained within the Hertfordshire County Council precept presented in tables 3a and 3b of the February Council report resulted in those tables containing aggregate Council Tax precepts that do not align with the total precept agreed by the County Council.
- 4. The four categories of dwelling affected by this rounding have been billed for the correct level of Council Tax.
- 5. Tables 3a and 3b have been updated and are included in the appendix to this report.

Report

6. Revised tables 3a and 3b are presented at Appendix A to this report.

COUNCIL TAX FOR EACH VALUATION BAND 2018/19

Table 3

Band	Α	В	С	D	Е	F	G	Н
Band 'D' Equivalent Proportions	6/9	7/9	8/9	9/9	11/9	13/9	15/9	18/9
Bana B Equivalent i roportions	0/3	113	0/3	3/3	11/3	10/3	10/3	10/3
Analysis of Major Precepting Authoritie	es							Table 3(a)
Herts County Council	880.31	1,027.02	1,173.74	1,320.46	1,613.90	1,907.33	2,200.77	2,640.92
Herts Police Authority	109.33	127.56	145.78	164.00	200.44	236.89	273.33	328.00
Dacorum Borough Council	130.34	152.06	173.79	195.51	238.96	282.40	325.85	391.02
Council Tax Rates Including All Precept	S							Table 3(b)
Aldbury	1,144.44	1,335.18	1,525.92	1,716.66	2,098.14	2,479.62	2,861.10	3,433.32
Berkhamsted	1,135.13	1,324.31	1,513.51	1,702.69	2,081.07	2,459.44	2,837.82	3,405.38
Bovingdon	1,139.02	1,328.85	1,518.70	1,708.53	2,088.21	2,467.87	2,847.55	3,417.06
Chipperfield	1,154.13	1,346.48	1,538.84	1,731.19	2,115.90	2,500.60	2,885.32	3,462.38
Flamstead	1,160.66	1,354.10	1,547.55	1,740.99	2,127.88	2,514.76	2,901.65	3,481.98
Flaunden	1,140.34	1,330.39	1,520.46	1,710.51	2,090.63	2,470.73	2,850.85	3,421.02
Great Gaddesden	1,132.85	1,321.66	1,510.47	1,699.28	2,076.90	2,454.51	2,832.13	3,398.56
Kings Langley	1,151.42	1,343.32	1,535.23	1,727.13	2,110.94	2,494.74	2,878.55	3,454.26
Little Gaddesden	1,140.18	1,330.21	1,520.24	1,710.27	2,090.33	2,470.39	2,850.45	3,420.54
Markyate	1,145.35	1,336.24	1,527.14	1,718.03	2,099.82	2,481.60	2,863.38	3,436.06
Nash Mills	1,135.31	1,324.53	1,513.75	1,702.97	2,081.41	2,459.84	2,838.28	3,405.94
Nettleden/Potten End	1,135.57	1,324.83	1,514.10	1,703.36	2,081.89	2,460.41	2,838.93	3,406.72
Northchurch	1,130.35	1,318.74	1,507.14	1,695.53	2,072.32	2,449.10	2,825.88	3,391.06
Tring Rural	1,147.23	1,338.43	1,529.64	1,720.84	2,103.25	2,485.65	2,868.07	3,441.68
Tring Town	1,137.43	1,326.99	1,516.57	1,706.14	2,085.29	2,464.42	2,843.57	3,412.28
Wigginton	1,133.69	1,322.63	1,511.59	1,700.53	2,078.43	2,456.32	2,834.22	3,401.06
Unparished (Hemel Hempstead)	1,119.98	1,306.64	1,493.31	1,679.97	2,053.30	2,426.62	2,799.95	3,359.94

Agenda Item 11

Housing & Community Overview & Scrutiny Committee Review 2017-2018.

Due to local and national elections during May and June 2017, the first meeting of the H&C OSC 2017/18 session did not take place till July 2017, making the meeting agenda for the ensuing two meetings that much extra longer.

At the July meeting, the Committee were presented with the Provisional Outturn financial report for 2016/17 (Q4), prior to the closure of the Council's accounts for the year. The committee were also briefed about the Capital and Revenue elements of the General Fund, the Housing Revenue Account (HRA), Capital Programme along with Balances and Reserves adjustments. The Committee in particular sought clarifications on 'capital development movements' provisions between the various new-build projects.

Also at the July meeting, the Committee looked at the Quarter 4 Housing Performance Operational & Risk Register matters. These are set of performance indicators that a derived in consultation with the Housing Team members and the Tenants and Leaseholders Committee and scrutinised by the H&C OSC Committee. The report monitors Osbornes housing repairs and maintenance contract and the HRA capital programme. The risk registers identify potential risks, both operational and financial, and use a traffic light system to assess and manage these risks. The committee raised questions on building fire and other health and safety provisions of the DBC housing stock, especially blocks of flats in the aftermath of the Grenfell Tower fire tragedy in London.

Also at this extended July meeting were the Q4 Residents Services Group reports pertaining to Neighbourhood Action delivery service area, Community Safety Partnership report covering local crime and anti-social behaviour. The report also gave an update on Adventure Playgrounds, CCTV operations and priorities and performance at the Old Town Hall. An update on the important topics of 'safeguarding' and 'domestic abuse' was provided to the meeting. The committee sought clarification from the officers and queried how Borough Council and County Council are working together on the issue of safeguarding.

An update on the homelessness prevention strategy, and the challenges currently faced, was presented to the committee. The growing demands on the service were noted and the Committee was satisfied that the issue was being addressed to meet the requirements of the new Homelessness Reduction Act. The increase in number of people claiming homelessness provisions, of approximately 100 increase compared to the previous year, was noted. The committee agenda for the evening was completed with the reviewing of the report detailing the DBC Housing Service Benchmarking report pitched against other peer service providers.

The new quarterly reporting cycle restarted at the September 2017 meeting, where the Committee scrutinised the Quarter 1 Reports for the services that come under its remit. A packed agenda of reports was considered at this meeting.

The September meeting scrutinised the Q1 Budget, Q1 Housing Performance and Q1 Resident services Reports. These quarterly reports are the committee's bread-and-butter scrutiny item.

In addition the following reports were scrutinised by the Committee:

- (a) The Homeless Elms contract with Dens, and an update report from Dens
- (b) A very comprehensive Safeguarding Policy and Procedures document
- (c) Update on Tenant Involvement initiatives
- (d) Review of the Allocations Policy

The Committee scrutinised certain aspects of each policy.

The October meeting looked at the Council progress on the ongoing New Build projects. The update reported on progress on the Able House, Wood House, Swing Gate Lane, Stationers Place, Martindale School and Westerdale and Northend Garage Sites' schemes, as well as giving heads up on the proposed developments in the pipeline. Committee Members queried parking provisions at some site and questioned how overflow parking was catered for. The issues of fire resistant materials and contaminated land were raised. The progress on new developments was noted.

At the same meeting, the committee were updated on the performance of the Gas Servicing provisions being provided by Sun Realm (Year 4 update) and the Total Asset Management contract with Osborne (Year 3 update). Members raised questions on methods of satisfaction survey data collection for both the contracts, and the feedback return time on tenant complaints was also queried.

For the October meeting the Committee had requested a formal Report on the "Use of Loft Space" in Council dwellings. This followed concerns raised by some tenants on this newly introduced policy. The policy had been introduced for health and safety issues pertaining to the use of lofts and other confined spaces for storage. For avoidance of doubt and for clarity, the Committee stressed the need for clear communication to tenants whenever new policies or rules are introduced.

The November meeting reviewed the performance reports for Q2 Budget, Q2 Housing and Q2 Resident Services. A more detailed update on the diverse and complex Anti-Social Behaviour was also presented to the meeting. Apart from general observations on policy, issues such as victim centred approach, community engagement initiatives and real life studies were discussed. The committee were very much interested in staffing levels and suggested the need for a ASB Victim Support Officer to strengthen this area of policy.

The Joint Budget presentation was made at the December meeting. During budget scrutiny the need for ASB Victim Support Officer was again reinstated.

A special meeting was called for In January 2018 to consider the call-in of the cabinet's decision to award the contract for the management of the Borough's Leisure facilities.

In a meeting that lasted nearly 5 hours the Committee listened patiently to the presentations made by the 'other' bidder's representatives, specialist advisors, council officers and Members on the merits of the proposed award of the leisure services contract.

At the end of the evening proceedings and deliberations, the Committee made a unanimous decision to refer the Cabinet's decision to Full Council for further consideration. The referral to Full Council called for a review of the financial assumptions of the winning bid as well a review of the organisation's tax regime model and health and safety record and its fitness for a public contract award. The Committee also requested the Full Council to look at the possible lack of local considerations, in particular of the impact of award on the local community and local businesses.

The first meeting in February looked at the budget proposals for 2018/19.

The second February meeting later in the month looked at specific policies relating to Asset Management and the Decant Policy. The decant policy looks at temporary provisions, including small financial contribution, to facilitate a temporary move for tenants to undertake essential major works in their home. The policy lays down the ground rules for this process.

The Asset Management Strategy covers the provisions of the management and maintenance of the council's housing stock. This policy is the overarching document that lists number of the policies that help achieve the housing maintenance objectives. The policy also projects the next five year capital investment programme as well as looking at investment options for generating additional revenues. The committee questioned and sought clarification on each section of the policy.

The final meeting of the year, of March 2018, looked at the Q3 Housing and Q3 Residents' Services reports. With regards to Housing, the Committee were informed that at the time of the meeting that there were no Homeless related B&B costs and usage. The Committee also queried how large staff turnover and shortages were being addressed by the department management. With regards to Resident Services, the Committee raised concern that no one from Resident Services was present at the meeting to respond to Committee Scrutiny questions on the Report submitted for scrutiny.

The March meeting also looked at the Older Persons Strategy where the Committee agreed with the recommendations contained in the report, the County Councillor with interest in elderly care was also present when this item was discussed; Public Space Protection Orders paper was discussed at length and feedback provided to the Portfolio Holder who was present at the meeting; and the London Borough's Homeless Issues effecting Dacorum, were also discussed at this meeting. The Committee requested that, in light of the ASB that

comes with some of these transferees, could the Officers investigate whether "problem families" were being moved out of their area by London Boroughs. The Committee also requested the Portfolio Holder take up the issue of moving potential known problem tenants to other Boroughs, like Dacorum, up with the local MP.

During the course of the past year the H&C OSC Vice Chairman chaired the Tenants and Lease Holders Committee meetings. These meetings are very informative and which provided an insight into the Tenant's viewpoint and feedback on the Housing Service. They can also be first port of scrutiny of policies tin time coming to the Committee.

The aim of the Scrutiny Committee is to "promote service improvement, influence policy development and hold the executive to account for the benefit of the Community of Dacorum". Members are invited to refer any Housing or Community policy which is of concern to local residents to be referred to the H&C OSC Committee for scrutiny. In the past two years we have had two such instances and the non-committee Member input in each case was much appreciated.

Last but not least, the time, effort and contribution of Members, Portfolio Holders, Officers and the TLC Members dedicate to monitoring and improving the Housing and Community Services, and thus making the meeting outcomes meaningful for the benefit of the local communities, is appreciated and gratefully acknowledged.

Councillor Suglain Mahmood,

Chairman, Housing & Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee

Strategic Planning & Environment Overview & Scrutiny Committee Review 2017/18

The Committee held nine meetings during the year, and considered the following matters.

June 2017

Environmental Services Performance Report - Quarter 4 2016/17
Planning, Development & Regeneration Performance Report - Quarter 4 2016/17
Regulatory Services Performance Report - Quarter 4 2016/17
Provisional Financial Outturn Report - 2016/17
Public Spaces Protection Order - Hemel Hempstead Town Centre

July

Luton Airport - Trying to Mitigate the Impact of the Airport's Uncontrolled Growth Developer Contributions (S106 Obligations & Community Infrastructure Levy) - Annual Review

September

Environmental Services Performance Report - Quarter 1 2017/18
Planning, Development & Regeneration Performance Report - Quarter 1 2017/18
Regulatory Services Performance Report - Quarter 1 2017/18
Financial Outturn Report - Quarter 1 2017/18
Refuse Recycling - Extension to Include Flats Accommodation
Economic Development - Update on Economic Health of the Borough
Markyate GP Surgery - Update on Resolution of a Planning Obligation

October

Development Management Service - An Update Two Waters Masterplan - Consideration of Draft

November

Environmental Services Performance Report - Quarter 2 2017/18
Planning, Development & Regeneration Performance Report - Quarter 2 2017/18
Regulatory Services Performance Report - Quarter 2 2017/18
Financial Outturn Report - Quarter 2 2017/18
Fly-Tipping - Herts Waste Partnership Presentation & Efforts to Tackle the Problem Air Pollution - Update re the 3 Problem Areas in the Borough & Tackling the Problem

December

Budget 2018/19 - Preparation (Analysis of Provisions under the Committee's Remit)

January 2018

Dog Waste Bins - Arrangements Review & Change Complaints - Annual Review of Complaints under the Committee's Remit Housing Government White Paper 'Right Homes in Right Places' Consultation - Submission Luton Airport - Trying to Mitigate the Impact of the Airport's Uncontrolled Growth

February

Budget 2018/19 - Last Committee Draft (Further Analysis of Relevant Provisions)

continued .../

March

Environmental Services Performance Report - Quarter 3 2017/18

Planning, Development & Regeneration Performance Report - Quarter 3 2017/18

Regulatory Services Performance Report - Quarter 3 2017/18

Affinity Water - Presentation re Water Supply Issues

Environmental Services - Annual Report

Public Space Protection Orders - Consultation Feedback, Changing Legislation, Implementation

If anybody requires any more detail, then the agenda reports and minutes of these matters/debates are freely available on the Council's website.

Planning the committee's workload was hampered by changing circumstances, and it was difficult to balance the length of the meetings. However, I am pleased that the committee rose to the challenge and that committee members continued to hone their oversight/scrutiny roles.

I would like to thank the Vice-Chairman, (particularly for chairing the meetings when I was unavailable), the Committee, and Management/Staff for their support.

I would also like specifically to thank Katie Mogan for taking the minutes of our meetings.

We haven't completed a full work programme for 2018-19 yet, but the Committee oversees/scrutinises the following council duties/matters:

- Strategic Planning (Local Plan)
- Development Control Performance Only
- Building Control
- Economic Development
- Refuse Collection/Recycling
- Streetcare (Litter/Street Cleansing/Landscaping/Grounds Maintenance)
- Environmental Health
- Environmental Strategy (Climate Change Mitigation)

and if anybody would like to participate in our meetings, then they would be most welcome.

Councillor Alan Anderson,

Chairman, Strategic Planning & Environment Overview & Scrutiny Committee.

FINANCE & RESOURCES OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE REPORT 2017/18.

During the Council Year 2017/18 the Finance & Overview & Scrutiny Committee met on nine occasions, including two meeting with all Scrutiny Committees to discuss the 2018/19 Budget requirement.

As to be expected with the wide variety of topics to discuss we experienced several lengthy and in depth discussions ranging from:

Performance Reports.

Revenue Outturn Reports.

Risk Management Updates.

Community Infrastructure Levy.

Core Funding for Community Groups.

Revenues and Benefits.

One of the positives this year is the action points from the previous meeting being placed at the beginning of the agenda, this enabled the Committee to discussed and question the officers responses prior to the main agenda. It was previously agreed that officers would deal with questions from the previous meeting within 14 working days unless there were exception circumstances that would not allow them to do so. This has worked well resulting in very few questions being raised prior to the main agenda.

I thank members of the Committee for their full involvement in the discussions. I should also like to thank the officers that attended the meeting for the responses they gave to the Members' questions.

As well as thanking Portfolio Holders Neil Harden (Portfolio Holder for Residents and Regulatory Services), and Graeme Elliot (Portfolio Holder for Finance and Resources) for their regular attendance and input at the Finances and Resources Overview and Scrutiny meetings. Thanks must also go to all the Council Officers who have attended the meeting and the Member Support Team who compiled the agendas, and produced accurate minutes of the meetings.

Councillor Bert Chapman,

Chairman, Finance and Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Report of Health in Dacorum Committee for 2017/18

The Committee considered a range of local health issues during the year.

The Committee followed the progress of West Herts. Hospitals Trust following its 2016 Care Quality Commission (CQC) inspection.

Throughout the year, the Committee received updates on the Urgent Care Centre (now an Urgent Treatment Centre).

The Committee is being briefed on the Hertfordshire Community Health Centre in The Marlowes, which is opening in 2018 to provide physical and mental health services. When the Centre is up and running, a visit to it by the Committee will be scheduled.

The Committee was informed by Herts. Valleys Clinical Commissioning Group about its "Healthy Future – Let's Talk" programme . This entailed proposals such as stopping the routine prescription of over the counter medicines and glutenfree food, and requiring patients to be "fit for surgery" (smokers to quit and obese people to lose weight before operations) being discussed with members of the public.

The Committee has taken an interest in the interaction between health and social care.

At the Committee's request, on 13th September 2017, Iain MacBeath, Herts. County Council's Director of Adult Care Services addressed it on the subject of delayed discharges.

At the Committee's request C/Cllr Richard Roberts, Herts. County Council's Executive Member for Public Health, Prevention and Protection addressed it on 31st October 2017 about prevention. He told the Committee that the need to use extremely costly tertiary services can be prevented if the County and boroughs/districts develop and share good universal primary services. He stressed the promotion of healthy lifestyles in prevention of ill-health.

The Committee requested and now receives updates on Herts. County Council Adult Care Services as a standing agenda item.

The Committee considered health issues across Dacorum, looking at the future of the Gossoms End unit and GP provision in Tring.

I would like to thank the Vice Chairman, Dacorum Borough Council's representative on the Herts. County Council Health Scrutiny Committee, and all Committee members for their hard work.

Cllr Fiona GuestChairman, Health in Dacorum Committee